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                           CHAPTER 1

             SERVICEMEMBERS’ GROUP LIFE INSURANCE (SGLI)

1000.  STATUTORY AUTHORITY.  The SGLI Program became effective on
29 September 1965 with the enactment of Public Law 89-214.
Effective 1 April 1996, each Marine serving on active duty,
performing active duty for training, or performing inactive duty
for training is automatically insured for $200,000 of group life
insurance under Public Law 104-106.  These laws are under
Title 38, United States Code, Chapter 19.  The Prudential
Insurance Company is the primary SGLI insurer under a contract
with the Department of Veterans Affairs (DoVA).  Although the
program is operated under an arrangement with Prudential it is
administered through the Office of Servicemembers’ Group Life
Insurance (OSGLI).

1001.  PERIODS OF COVERAGE

1.  Full-time Coverage

    a.  Regular Marines, and candidates in the Platoon Leadership
Classes (PLC) are automatically granted full-time coverage.
These members must be performing active duty or active duty for
training under a call or orders that do not specify periods of
less than 31 days.  NROTC midshipmen are also granted full-time
coverage while attending field training or practice cruises.

    b.  Selected Marine Corps Reserves (SMCR) and Individual
Mobilization Augmentee’s (IMA’s) assigned to a unit or position
may be required to perform periods of active duty or active, duty
for training are eligible for full-time coverage.  These members
are required to perform twelve periods of inactive duty for
training.

    c.  Poolees who volunteer to enlist in the Delayed Entry
Program for assignment to Category P are required to attend
regularly scheduled inactive duty training (IDT) periods while
awaiting assignment to initial active duty for training (IADT).
These individuals are automatically granted free SGLI coverage
until IADT. 

    d.  Marines are automatically covered free of charge for 120
days after separation or release from active duty or reserve
status; or 1 year if totally disabled (see paragraph 1004).
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2.  Part-time Coverage.  Part-time coverage is granted to
Reserve members who would not otherwise qualify for full-time
coverage while performing active duty or active duty for
training, under orders which specify a period of duty less than
31 days.  Members of the IRR during a 1 day call-up, NROTC
midshipmen while attending a field training or practice cruise,
and reservists who travel to and from place of duty are also
covered part-time.

1002.  AMOUNTS OF COVERAGE.  Marines on active duty, in the SMCR
or in the IRR and executing orders for inactive duty or active
duty for training are automatically covered for the maximum
amount of $200,000.  These members may elect reduced coverage in
increments of $10,000; or no coverage (see paragraph 1005).

1003.  TERMINATION OF INSURANCE

1.  Full-time Coverage 

    a.  Full-time coverage will terminate for members on active
duty or active duty for training under a call or order that does
not specify a period of less than 31 days when:

        (1) at the end of the 120th day after separation from
duty which qualified the Marine for full-time coverage (there is
a limited extension of coverage beyond 120 days for Marines who
are totally disabled at the time of separation (see paragraph
1004));

        (2) on the 31st day of a continuous period of:

            (a) unauthorized absence;

            (b) confinement by civil authorities under a sentence
 adjudged by a civilian court; or

            (c) confinement by military authorities under a
court-martial sentence involving total forfeiture of pay and
allowances.

    b.  Ready Reservists who qualify for full-time coverage, will
terminate that coverage at the end of 120 days after separation
or release from duty unless the member is totally disabled for
insurance purposes then the SGLI coverage will for 1 year after
date of separation (see paragraph 1004).
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2.  Part-time Coverage 

    a.  Coverage terminates temporarily at the end of each period
of duty, to include travel to and from that duty, and resumes at
the commencement of the next covered period of duty or travel. 

    b.  Coverage terminates completely on the last day of duty,
including travel time, if written notice to discontinue coverage
is submitted by the Marine.

    c.  Coverage terminates at the end of the 120th day following
a disability which was incurred or aggravated while a reservist
was active or in an active period (See paragraph 1004.2).

3.  SGLI is forfeited when a Marine is guilty of mutiny, treason,
spying, desertion, or refuses because of conscientious objections
to perform service in the Armed Forces of the United States, or
refuses to wear the uniform.  SGLI is also forfeited when a
Marine is executed as a lawful punishment for a crime or for a
military courts-martial, except when inflicted by an enemy of the
United States.

1004.  EXTENSION OF COVERAGE

1.  Full-time coverage is continued without charge for 120 days
following the termination of the duty which gave the entitlement.
Coverage may be extended for 1 year if a Marine is totally
disabled at the time of separation as indicated on the member’s
DD Form 214.  Servicemembers must make application directly to
OSGLI.  On approval from OSGLI coverage will be extended for 1
year from the date of separation or the date the insured ceases
to be totally disabled, whichever is earlier, but in no case
prior to 120 days after separation.

2.  Part-time coverage is in effect during the period of duty
qualifying for the coverage.  This includes travel directly to or
from the place of duty.  Part-time coverage may be extended for 1
year following separation when the Marine has a disability which
was incurred or aggravated during the coverage period.  During
such an extension, a Marine may convert to VGLI.  Application
must be made to the OSGLI (see Chapter 5).
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1005.  COST AND PAYMENTS OF INSURANCE PREMIUMS

1.  Payments for full-time coverage are automatically deducted
from the Marine’s pay account.  Failure to make the correct SGLI
deduction does not affect the coverage elected by the Marine.

2.  The monthly contribution by members on active duty will be
$16.00 for $200,000 coverage and $.80 per $10,000 for lesser
amounts (see Appendix A).  Ready Reserve members who qualify for
full-time coverage will pay the same rates as a members on active
duty.  The premium for part-time SGLI coverage will be $20.00 per
year for $200,000 insurance.  Members of the IRR will be charged
a premium of $1.00 for $200,000 insurance for 1 day call-ups (see
Appendix B).  Rates are subject to change based on changes in the
law.

3.  Reservists earning retirement credits, but not entitled to
pay (e.g., IMA’s), who want SGLI coverage must make advance
premium payments by check or money order to the United States
Marine Corps.  Advance payments may be made on a quarterly,
semiannual, or fiscal year basis.

    a.  The quarterly SGLI payment cycle is January-March,
April-June, July-September, and October-December.  Reservists
entering a status that automatically entitles them to full-time
coverage are liable for SGLI payments from the first of the
month, if entry was not on the first of the month.  The initial
payment should include all amounts due, including payment for the
remainder of the quarter which payment was made.  For example, a
reservist electing maximum coverage, entering a fully covered
status during December, and making the initial payment in January
would pay $64.  This is $48 for December, January, and February,
and $16 for March which is the last month of the quarter.  The
initial payment should also be sufficient to bring the payments
within the quarterly payment cycle.  For example, if the initial
payment for basic coverage was in February, it should be for $32
for February and March.  In both examples, the next premium
payment would be due 1 April.

    b.  Unit commanders will collect SGLI payments and submit
them to the Commanding General, Marine Corps Reserve Support
Command (MCRSC)(DRD), 15303 Andrews Road, Kansas City, MO 
64147-1207.  The CG, MCRSC will complete a Cash Collection
Voucher, NavCompt Form 2277.  The NavCompt Form 2277 must
identify all payments with each member’s name, grade, social
security number, unit, coverage selected, and the period covered.
The CG, MCRSC will hand carry the NavCompt along with the
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payments to the DFAS-KCC/PV, Directorate for Military Pay,
Disbursing Division.  Collections will be credited to
appropriation data 17*1108.2731, OC 007, BCN 000000/0, AAA 00027,
TT 3C, PAA 000000000000098004.  When completed, a copy of the
NavCompt Form 2277 will be forwarded to DFAS-KC/FPR, Reserve Pay
Division, for data entry into the Marine Corps Total Force System
(MCTFS)(see Chapter 4 for Termination of SGLI).

4.  Reserve Marines entitled to part-time coverage will have SGLI
premium payments collected from their pay due for the first
training period of the fiscal year.  Reservists in a non-pay
status and covered under SGLI will make a premium payment by
check or money order to the United States Marine Corps upon
execution of orders directly to the MCRSC.

1006.  THE GROUP POLICY.  SGLI is a group policy purchased from a
commercial life insurance company by the DoVA in accordance with
the SGLI provisions of Title 38, United States Code.  The
insurance issued under the group policy is term insurance.
Insured Marines are not given individual policies; but are given
a SGLV 8286, Certificate of Coverage.  This certificate contains
an explanation, in general terms, of the rights and benefits
available to insured Marines.  The OSGLI is the administrative
office established by the insurance company.

1007.  LIMITATIONS ON COMBINED COVERAGE UNDER SGLI AND VGLI

1.  Marines who were eligible to obtain VGLI at the end of a
period of service may have both VGLI and SGLI when they enter
another period of service, or are assigned to the Ready Reserve
and a drilling unit if, at that time, the member is entitled to
either full-time or part-time SGLI coverage.

2.  If a member dies while covered by both VGLI and SGLI, only
$200,000 may be paid even if the member was paying premiums or
having pay reduced for both SGLI and VGLI which totaled more than
$200,000.  It is extremely important when planning the insurance
estate that the Marine is aware of this limitation.  If desired,
the Marine may convert VGLI--WITHIN 60 DAYS AFTER SGLI
COMMENCES--to an individual policy with a participating company,
or the member may also continue the full $200,000 SGLI coverage.
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1008.  BENEFICIARY PRECEDENCE

1.  If a Marine has SGLI at the time of death and is not survived
by a designated beneficiary, SGLI will be paid in the following
order of precedence:

    a.  surviving spouse of the Marine at the time of death;

    b.  surviving child(ren) and the descendants of deceased
children of the Marine;

    c.  surviving parents of the Marine in equal shares or all to
the surviving parent;

    d.  a duly appointed executor or administrator of the insured
Marine’s estate; or

    e.  other surviving next of kin, per the law of the state
wherein the insured Marine was domiciled on the date of death.

2.  Child

    a.  a legitimate or legally adopted child;

    b.  a child(ren) out of wedlock of its alleged mother or
father, a Marine, but only if:

        (1) he/she acknowledged the child(ren) in writing;

        (2) he/she was judicially ordered to contribute to the
child’s support;

        (3) he/she was, before his/her death, judicially decreed
to be the parent;

        (4) birth records, the informant as to which was the
parent, show him/her as the parent; or

        (5) school, welfare, service department, or other public
records, of which the parent was cognizant, show him/her to be
 the parent.

3.  Parent.  Father and or mother of a child as defined in
paragraph 1008.2.

4.  No person who abandoned or willfully failed to support a
child during their minority, or consented to their adoption, may
be recognized as a parent.
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5.  No duplicate payments are authorized if payment to an
otherwise eligible parent is made before the OSGLI learns that
the parent is not qualified to receive payment because of
abandonment of nonsupport, or because he or she consented to the
adoption of the deceased Marine.

1009.  METHOD OF SETTLEMENT

1.  Active duty members and Reserve members covered by full-time
and part-time coverage must use form SGLV 8286 (Servicemembers’
Group Life Insurance Election and Certificate) to elect a method
of payment or to change a previous election.  The payment option
under the "Beneficiary and Payment Option" part of this form must
show lump sum or 36 payments.

2.  In the absence of an election by the deceased Marine, the
beneficiary(ies) may elect settlement in a lump sum or in 36
monthly installments.  However, if the Marine does elect
settlement in a lump sum, the beneficiary(ies) may not elect that
settlement be made in 36 monthly installments or vice versus.

1010.  CONVERSIONS.  Chapter 5 covers Marines’ conversion rights
to VGLI.  VGLI will be renewable in 5-year terms with the option
to convert to a commercial policy at any time.
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                            CHAPTER 2

                          ADMINISTRATION

2000.  AMOUNT OF COVERAGE

1.  All Marines eligible for full-time or part-time coverage are
covered automatically by $200,000 SGLI.  Marines may elect a
reduced amount in increments of $10,000 or no coverage by
completing, signing, dating, and submitting to their unit
commander, Form SGLV 8286.  (See MCO P1080.40, MCTFSPRIM, for
required unit diary entries.)

2.  Marines expressing a desire to reduce or cancel SGLI coverage
will be thoroughly counseled by their unit commander about the
highly beneficial features of SGLI and strongly encouraged to
maintain maximum coverage.  If a Marine, after counseling desires
to reduce or cancel SGLI, the unit commander will make sure
he/she checks the appropriate box on the SGLV 8286 and sign and
date the form in the space provided.

3.  Personnel should be advised to review their Leave and Earning
Statement (LES) to ensure they are receiving the desired amount
of SGLI coverage and that the appropriate premium is being
deducted. 

2001.  BENEFICIARY(IES)

1.  The use of "By Law" as a designation is prohibited in the
Marine Corps.  Marines must designate their beneficiary(ies) by
name, address, and show the percentage of shares and payment
option.  Marines may designate any person, firm, corporation, or
legal entity (including the Marine’s estate), individually or as
trustee, as the beneficiary(ies) to receive SGLI.  Marines who
desire to designate a trust or other entity should be advised to
consult a military or civilian attorney.

2.  The unit commander must advise a member who wishes to name a
minor(s) as a beneficiary(ies), such as his or her own
child(ren), nephews, nieces, etc., that the proceeds of the
insurance cannot be paid directly to a minor beneficiary(ies),
other than a minor surviving spouse without a court appointed
guardian.  The appointment of an estate guardian is often
consuming and costly and, for that reason, may delay payment of
proceeds.  The amount of the proceeds can be materially reduced
by the payment of court costs, attorney fees, and expenses
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incurred by the guardian.  One way to avoid such complications
and expense is to designate a preappointed trustee of the minor
beneficiary(ies).

3.  Marines enlisting in the Marine Corps or updating their SGLV
8286 must print or type beneficiary(ies) information in the 
"Beneficiary and Payment Options" section of this form.  The
member must show the principal beneficiary(ies)’ first name,
middle name or initial (if known), last name and complete mailing
address of each beneficiary(ies)(regardless if living at same
address); social security number, if known; relationship to
member; indicate the amount of shares to each beneficiary(ies) by
percentage, dollar amount or fraction; and show payment option by
lump sum or 36 monthly installments.  Naming a contingent
beneficiary(ies) is encouraged, but not required.  The
beneficiary(ies) designation is not effective until the member
signs, dates and submits the SGLV 8286 to the unit commander.
The unit commander will have the document witnessed by a
Sergeant, GS-04 or above.

4.  Marines may change or cancel SGLI beneficiary(ies)
designation at any time by submitting a new SGLV 8286 to their
unit commander, at which time the old designation form will be
destroyed.  A "will" cannot change the SGLI beneficiary(ies)
designated on the SGLV 8286.  Instructions for completing the
SGLV 8286 are on back of the form. 

5.  Unit commanders must counsel Marines wishing to designate a
person other than a spouse, parent, or other dependent or close
relative that the purpose of SGLI is to provide additional
security for servicemembers’ families.  If they insist on making
this designation, make the following entry (type or stamped) in
any available space on the front of all copies of the SGLV 8286:

    "I have been counseled about designation of an unusual
beneficiary.

             ______________________________________"
              (Marine’s signature and date signed)

2002.  RESTORATION OF COVERAGE

1.  Maximum basic coverage, previously declined or reduced, is
automatically restored without evidence of good health when a
member reenters on duty (in the same or another uniformed
service), even when there is no break in service.
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2.  If coverage was terminated because of an unauthorized absence
or military or civilian confinement, beneficiary(ies) designation
settlement option elections which were in effect when the SGLI
was terminated will be automatically reinstated on the date the
Marine is restored to duty with pay.

3.  Marines who previously elected reduced or no SGLI coverage
must make written application for restoration of SGLI by
submitting Form SGLV 8285, Request for Insurance, to their unit
commander.

4.  The unit commander or his or her designated representative
will certify Part II of the SGLV 8285, if the servicemember
answers "No" to items 11 through 13.  The unit commander will
make sure a unit diary is prepared to ensure pay is deducted from
the servicemembers’ pay account.  The pay will be effected
starting in the month the request for restoration was made.  The
unit commander will make sure an original SGLV 8285 will be
retained in the member’s Service Record or Officer Qualification
Record (SRB or OQR).

5.  If the Marine answers "Yes" to items 11 through 13, the unit
commanders will mail a copy of the SGLV 8285, to the OSGLI and
file the original in the member’s SRB or OQR.  No action will be
taken to deduct the premium from the member’s pay until a
decision has been rendered by OSGLI.  The OSGLI will review the
SGLV 8285 and return it to the member’s unit the copy marked
"APPROVED" or "DISAPPROVED".  The copy marked "APPROVED" or
"DISAPPROVED" from OSGLI will be filed in the member’s personnel
record.  If OSGLI marks the SGLV 8285 "APPROVED", the unit
commander must ensure the premium deduction from the member’s pay
account be made effective on the date the SGLV 8285 was submitted
to OSGLI.  If the member dies between the time the SGLV 8285 is
submitted to OSGLI and the time it is returned marked "APPROVED",
the insurance will be paid.  If the form is returned marked
"DISAPPROVED", the insurance will not be paid.  If the request
for insurance is "DISAPPROVED", the member should be notified and
advised that he or she may write to OSGLI for an explanation.

2003.  VA AND SGLV FORMS

1.  VA Form 29-8283, Claim for Death Benefits.  Designated or
eligible beneficiary(ies) use this form to make a claim for
benefits when an insured Marine dies (figure 2-1).  This form can
be obtained electronically in the Marine Corps Electronic Forms
System (MCEFS) utilizing "Form Flow" software.  MCEFS provides
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the capability to complete, save, transmit, and print forms/forms
data.  For additional information on MCEFS, contact your G-1/S-1
or forms management office.  The CMC (MRC), or in unusual cases,
OSGLI will give the eligible claimant(s) this form.  It is the
responsibility of the claimant(s) to mail this form directly to
OSGLI, 213 Washington Street, Newark, NJ 7102-2999.

2.  SGLV 8285, Request for Insurance.  Marines who previously
elected reduced or no coverage must use this form to increase or
restore coverage (figure 2-2).  This form can be obtained through
local supply channels and cannot be locally reproduced.  The
original form will be filed in the Marine’s SRB or OQR and the
duplicate will be mailed to the OSGLI, 213 Washington Street,
Newark, NJ 07102-2999.

3.  SGLV 8286, Servicemembers’ Group Life Insurance Election and
Certificate.  This form is used to increase, reduce or terminate
SGLI coverage; designate or change the beneficiary(ies); and to
elect method of payment and percentage of shares to the
beneficiary(ies) (figure 2-3).  This form can be obtained
electronically through the MCEFS and can be locally reproduced.
Ensure proper distribution of the form as follows:

     a.  Copy 1 - Must be promptly filed in Marine’s SRB or OQR).

     b.  Copy 2 - Member’s copy.

     c.  Copy 3 - Forward to the CMC (MMSB-20), for inclusion in
the member’s Official Military Personnel File (OMPF).  The
address is CMC (MMSB-20), HQMC, 2008 Elliot Road, Room 201,
Quantico, VA 22134-5030.

4.  When the basic coverage of SGLI changes, only those Marines
with the maximum SGLI coverage are automatically covered for the
new amount.  There is no requirement to prepare a new SGLI form
or to alter the current one.  The new coverage and deduction for
payment will show on the LES.  The coverage for Marines who
elected reduced or no coverage will not change, and if they want
to increase their coverage they will have to request additional
coverage using the SGLV 8285 (see paragraph 2002).

2004.  REVIEW OF SGLI FORMS

1.  Each unit maintaining service records is responsible for
reviewing each Marine’s SGLI form at the following times:

    a.  upon joining;
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    b.  upon completion of a new RED;

    c.  during the annual administrative audit of service
records;

    d.  upon immediate reenlistment;

    e.  at the request of the individual Marine; or

    f.  upon transfer.

2.  Marines found to have previously declined or elected reduced
SGLI will be immediately counseled by the unit commander per
paragraph 2000.2.

3.  If a Marine does not have a SGLV 8286 dated during the
current period of continuous service in the SRB or OQR, a new
form will be completed.  There is no requirement to redo a SGLV
8286 upon immediate reenlistment unless a Marine previously
declined or elected reduced SGLI, in which case a new SGLV 8286
must be effected along with a SGLV 8285 (see paragraph 2002).

4.  If the Marine desires to change any beneficiary election of
SGLI, a new form must be completed.

2005.  RESPONSIBILITY FOR COUNSELING

1.  The unit commander or their designated representative will
thoroughly counsel all personnel being processed for enlistment,
induction, assignment to active duty, active duty for training,
or active duty training that was scheduled in advance by a
competent authority; and all personnel carried on the rolls of
their unit on the provisions of SGLI.  This counseling will
include, but is not limited to:

    a.  the automatic provisions for starting or stopping SGLI
coverage (see paragraphs 1001 and 1003);

    b.  the automatic collection of premiums from Marine’s pay
accounts or the requirement to make advance payments if
voluntarily performing duty without pay (see paragraph 1005);

    c.  methods of settlement upon death (see paragraph 1009);

    d.  how to elect reduced or no coverage (See paragraph 2000);
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    e.  who may be their beneficiary(ies), how they are
designated and how to change them (see paragraph 2001);

    f.  how to increase or restore coverage for Marines who
elected reduced or no coverage (see paragraph 2002);

    g.  automatic provisions pertaining to forfeiture of SGLI
(see paragraph 1003); and

    h.  that SGLI coverage is a supplement to, and not a
substitute for, any other insurance.

2.  When a Marine is separated because of a disability and
transferred to a VA or other civilian medical facility, the unit
commander will make sure the Marine (or next of kin or court
appointed guardian, if the Marine is incapacitated) is counseled
on the following:

    a.  the automatic extension of coverage (See paragraph 1004);

    b.  the option to convert SGLI to VGLI following separation
for Marines with full-time coverage (see paragraph 4002.1);

    c.  the option to convert part-time SGLI to VGLI within 120
days following separation if the VA determines the Marine
suffered a service-connected disability (see paragraph  5002.1);

    d.  the VA acceptance of the Report of Separation (DD Form
214) as verification of coverage.  The local VA office should be
contacted for additional information on converting SGLI to VGLI
and the Disabled Veterans NSLI; and

    e.  when other than the Marine is counseled, the unit
commander will make sure the individual is given the Marine’s
separation date and unit identification.

3.  Unit commanders will make sure that, prior to separation,
Marines are given a VA pamphlet, Information About VGLI, and are
counseled on their rights to convert to VGLI (see Chapter 5).

4.  Unit commanders will make sure that Reserve and Regular
Marines who are eligible for retirement are counseled on their
right to apply for continued SGLI coverage or convert to a
commercial insurance policy within 120 days of separation (see
Chapter 5).  Advise eligible Marines to contact their local VA
office or OSGLI for further information.

2-8



              GOVERNMENT LIFE INSURANCE MANUAL             2005

5.  Additional requirements for counseling may be found in
paragraphs 2000.2, 2001.1, and 2001.3.
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                            CHAPTER 3

                       DEATH PROCEDURES

3000.  PROCEDURES WHEN DEATH OCCURS.  Immediately following the
death of an insured Marine, the unit will send the SRB or OQR to
the CMC (MRC).  See the current edition of MCO P3040.4,
MARCORCASPROCMAN, for instructions.

3001.  DELAYED ENTRY PROGRAM (DEP).  Recruiting stations will
send to the CMC (MRC) the enlistment package and a Personal
Casualty Report or Certificate of Death on all Poolees who die
while in the DEP that were scheduled to report to a Ready Reserve
unit (see paragraph 1001.1).  Recruiting stations must report
these deaths per the current edition of MCO P3040.4,
MARCORCASPROCMAN.

3002.  CMC (MRC) RESPONSIBILITY 

1.  Following notification of the death of a Marine with
full-time or part-time coverage, the CMC (MRC) will authorize
OSGLI to make payment of the insurance premium to the designated
beneficiary(ies).  A statement stamped or typed certifying on a
DD Form 1300 as authorization for payment to OSGLI will show the
amount of coverage, payment option, beneficiary designation and
whether the claim was mailed.  The certified DD Form 1300 will
include a copy of the member’s Record of Emergency Data (RED) and
the SGLV 8286.  If the member increases his or her initial
election coverage, CMC (MRC) will also provide the OSGLI with the
SGLV 8285. 

2.  The CMC (MRC) will mail the VA Form 29-8283 directly to the
designated beneficiary(ies) for completion.  However, in
questionable or complicated cases, the VA Form 29-8283 is mailed
directly from the OSGLI.

3.  Following notification of the death of a Marine who dies
within 120 days from separation, the CMC (MRC) prepares and mails
an authorization letter to OSGLI with a copy of the member’s RED,
DD Form 214, SGLV 8286 and death certificate.  OSGLI will mail
the VA Form 29-8283 directly to the beneficiary for completion.

                                                              3-3



3003             GOVERNMENT LIFE INSURANCE MANUAL

3003.  OSGLI RESPONSIBILITY

1.  OSGLI reviews and adjudicates the beneficiary claim on
receipt of CMC (MRC) DD Form 1300 with certificate information
typed on the form along with the servicemembers’ RED and SGLV
8286.  In most cases, OSGLI will mail a check to the claimant
within 14 working days from date of receipt of the application.
However, if the cause and circumstances on the DD Form 1300 shows
"Determination Pending", a considerable delay may be caused in
making a SGLI payment. 

2.  Once the claimant submits the VA Form 29-8283, all inquiries
will be sent directly to OSGLI.

3004.  VA RESPONSIBILITY.  The SGLI master policy shows the
Secretary of the Veterans Affairs as the policy holder.  The VA
is responsible for the overall administration of SGLI, as well as
decisions about the SGLI in questionable cases.

3005.  INVESTIGATIONS

1.  An investigation must be conducted when a Marine with
part-time coverage is seriously injured or dies.  The
investigation requirement is the same for a full-time (active
duty) Marine.  The purpose of this investigation is to determine
if the disability or death resulted from a condition incurred or
aggravated during the performance of authorized duty or drill, or
during travel to or from duty or drill.  The investigation must
include the following:

    a.  hour the Marine began travel to or from the duty or
drill;

    b.  hour the Marine was scheduled to arrive for, or dismissed
from, the duty or drill;

    c.  method(s) of travel authorized;

    d.  itinerary;

    e.  manner the travel was performed;

    f.  immediate cause of death; and

    g.  other significant factors that could interrupt direct
travel; i.e., weather, civil unrest, health, etc.
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2.  For more information on death investigations see the current
edition of MCO P3040.4, MARCORCASPROCMAN, JAGINST 5800.7, and the
JAGMAN. 
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                             CHAPTER 4

               FAILURE TO REMIT RESERVE SGLI PAYMENTS

4000.  FAILURE TO MAKE REMITTANCE

1.  Selected Marine Corps Reserve (SMCR) members who are
participating in SGLI and are required to make direct remittance
of premiums shall be considered as having "failed to meet their
SGLI obligation" when they acquire 9 consecutive unexecused
absences from their scheduled drills.

2.  Individual Ready Reserve (IRR) members who are participating
in SGLI and are required to make remittance of premiums shall be
considered as having "failed to meet their SGLI obligation" when
they do not make the required remittance within 60 days of the
date on which such remittance is due when the following
conditions are met:

    a.  The current date is past the period of coverage
associated with all premiums the IRR member has paid to date,
whether through deduction of pay or by direct remittance.

    b.  The IRR member was notified at least 30 days in advance
 of the date on which additional premiums were due, the amount of
payment required, the address to which such payment should be
submitted, and that timely payment is necessary to ensure SGLI
coverage is continued in force. 

    c.  The IRR member failed to make the remittance of premiums
required in paragraph 4000(2) and was notified, at least 30 days
in advance of the date on which SGLI coverage would be
terminated, that the required premium had not been received, and
informed of the amount of payment required, the address to which
such payment should be submitted and that should payment in full
not be received by the 60th day past the original due date, the
IRR member’s SGLI coverage will be terminated and that absent
acceptable justification, SGLI coverage will not be continued in
force.

    d.  The current date is more than 60 days past the original
due date in paragraph 4000(2) above for the member’s next premium
payment and the IRR member still has not made the required
payment in full.
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4001.  TERMINATION OF SGLI COVERAGE.  When it is determined that
in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 4000 that a
Reserve member has failed to meet their SGLI obligation, the
member’s SGLI coverage will be terminated in accordance with the
following procedures.

1.  SMCR unit commanders will complete and send by certified
mail, return receipt required, the "Notice of SGLI Termination"
(figure 4-1) to the member’s official mailing address.  The date
this notice is sent serves as the "Date Notified of Pending SGLI
Termination".  This notice must clearly state that effective 60
days from the date of the notice the member’ SGLI coverage will
be terminated.

2.  If the SMCR member has not attended drills "with pay" within
60 days of the "Date Notified of Pending SGLI Termination", the
unit commander will complete the final "Notice of SGLI
Termination" (figure 4-2) to the member’s official address, and
terminate their SGLI coverage in the Marine Corps Total Force
System.

3.  The Commanding General, Marine Corps Reserve Support Command
will complete and send by certified mail, return receipt
required, the "Notice of SGLI Termination" (figure 4-1) to the
IRR member’s official address.  The date this notice is sent
serves as the "Date Notified of Pending SGLI Termination".  This
notice must clearly state that effective 60 days from the date of
the notice the member’s SGLI coverage will be terminated.

4.  If the IRR member has not made payment within 60 days of the
"Date Notified of Pending SGLI Termination", and justified
the late payment to the satisfaction of the Secretary concerned in
accordance with paragraph 4002, the Commanding General Marine
Corps Reserve Support Command will complete and send the "Final
Notice of SGLI Termination" (figure 4-2) to the IRR member’s
official mailing address.

4002.  CONTINUATION OF SGLI COVERAGE.  When a member has been
notified of pending termination of SGLI coverage in accordance
with paragraphs 4000 and 4001, such member’s SGLI coverage may
subsequently be continued within 60 days of the "Date Notified of
Pending SGLI Termination" is provided to the member:
  
       a.  makes payment in full for premiums past due, and 

       b.  provides written justification, to the satisfaction of
the unit commander, for the failure to remit premiums in a timely

4-4



                   GOVERNMENT LIFE INSURANCE MANUAL

manner.  A Reservist’s SGLI coverage is terminated with no
possibility of reinstatement if the acceptance of justification
statement is not included with remittance.  A late payment may be
justified only when circumstances beyond the member’s control
prevented timely payment.  Lack of funds, lack of awareness of
the requirement to make timely payments, and not having kept the
payment center or organizational unit informed of a current
mailing address are not acceptable reasons in and of themselves.
A copy of all requests for continuation of SGLI coverage and the
unit commander’s final determination will be forwarded within 30 days
thereof to the Director of Compensation, Attn: Termination
of SGLI Coverage, ODASD (FMF)(MPP) Compensation, Washington, DC
20301-4000.
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NOTICE OF TERMINATION SERVICEMEMBER’S
GROUP LIFE INSURANCE

(NAVMC 11378) (RE 5-98) (EF) SN:  0109-LF-068-0600
______________________________________________________________
Date of Notification: |Member’s Name:           |SSN:
                      |                         |
                      |                         |
______________________|_________________________|_____________
You are 60 days or more past due in the payment of premiums for your
coverage under the Servicemember’s Group Life Insurance (SGLI) Program.
Consequently, your coverage will be terminated effective 60 days from the
date of this Notice.

You must remit all premiums for SGLI coverage through the above termi-
nation date, which is in the amount of $____________.

These premiums must be paid, even though your coverage will be termi-
nated.  Any amount not paid constitutes a debt to the Government and
legal collection remedies may be pursued including reporting to credit
agencies and the Internal Revenue Service.

Send your payment to  DFAS-KS/FBBC
                      Directorate for Military Pay
                      Disbursing Division
                      Collections Branch
                      Kansas City, MO 64197

CONTINUATION OF SGLV COVERAGE 
Your SGLI coverage may be continued if, any only if you:
  (1) Remit all required premiums by the above date.

  (2) Justify, within the same time period, your failure to make
timely remittance of premiums due.  If you believe this is the case,
state your reason for the late payment below.  Absent acceptance of
this justification your SGLI coverage will remain terminated without
possibility of reinstatement.
__________________________________________________________________
                 Designed using FormFlow 2.15, HQMC/ARAE, May 98

Figure 4-1 -- Sample Notice of Servicemembers’
              Group Life Insurance Termination (NAVMC 11378).
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FINAL NOTICE OF TERMINATION FOR SERVICEMEMBER’S

GROUP LIFE INSURANCE

(NAVMC 11379 (Rev. 5-98) (EF) SN:  0109-LF-068-0700
__________________________________________________________________
Date of Notification: |Member’s Name:             |SSN:
                      |                           |
______________________|___________________________|_______________
This is the Final Notice that you are 60 days or more past due in
the payment of your premiums for your coverage under the Servicemembers’
Group Life Insurance (SGLI).  Consequently, your coverage was
terminated effective:____________________.

You must still remit all SGLI premiums due for SGLI coverage through the
above the termination date, which is the amount of $            .

These premiums must be paid, even though your coverage has been
terminated.  Any amount not paid constitutes a debt to the Government.
Legal collection remedies may be pursued including reporting to credit
agencies and the Internal Revenue Service.

Send payment to:  DFAS-KS/FBBC
                  Directorate for Military Pay
                  Disbursing Division
                  Collections Branch
                  Kansas City, MO 64197

Your SGLI coverage will remain terminated without possibility of
reinstate.
_________________________________________________________________
                  Designed using FormFlow 2.15, HQMC/ARAE,May 98

Figure 4-2 -- Sample Final Notice of Termination for Servicemembers’
              Group Life in Insurance (NAVMC 11379).
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CHAPTER 5

VETERANS GROUP LIFE INSURANCE (VGLI)

5000.  STATUTORY AUTHORITY.  The VGLI program was created by
Public Law 93-289, the Veterans Insurance Act of 1974.  The law
was enacted May 24, 1974, and was effective August 1, 1974.
Public Law 102-568, provides that VGLI in effect on or after
December 1, 1992, is renewable in 5 year terms, with an
alternative option for conversion to an individual commercial
policy at the end of the 5 year period.  The program is
administered by the OSGLI, 213 Washington Street, Newark, NJ
07102-2999, and supervised by the VA.

5001.  GENERAL.  VGLI is a 5-year, renewable term policy.
Marines separating from active duty may elect VGLI up to the
level of SGLI coverage in force at the time of separation.  VGLI
will be renewable in 5-year terms with the option to convert to a
commercial policy at any time.  Information about conversion to
civilian insurance will be given to the Marine by OSGLI.  VGLI
has no cash, loan, paid-up, or extended insurance values.  A
person covered by VGLI is entitled to obtain an individual policy
at standard "good health" premium rates without regard to
physical condition.  Thus, VGLI is an important, beneficial, low
cost coverage; and all persons eligible should be urged to obtain
it (figure 5-1 for Application for VGLI and figure 5-2 for VGLI
Monthly Premium Rates).

5002.  ELIGIBILITY

1.  Those Eligible to Obtain VGLI

    a.  All SGLI insured Marines being released from active duty
or active duty for training under orders that do not specify a
period of less than 31 days.  Marines must convert to VGLI within
120 days of separation without evidence of insurability or within
1 year and 120 days of separation if submitted with initial
premiums and evidence of insurability.  Marines whose SGLI has
been extended due to disability may convert to VGLI within the
extended period only.

    b.  Marines who are assigned to the IRR must be able to
provide orders showing the he or she is currently assigned to the
IRR.  Marines have one year and 120 days from the date they are
assigned to the IRR to apply for VGLI.
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    c.  Marine Reservists, who are insured under SGLI and who,
while performing active duty for training or inactive duty
training under orders specifying a period of less than 31 days,
suffer an injury or disability which renders them uninsurable at
standard premium rates.  This includes travel directly to and
from duty (see paragraph 1004.2).  This includes reservists who
qualify for full-time coverage, but are not otherwise qualified
for VGLI.

2.  Those not Eligible to Obtain VGLI

    a.  Marines who are separated from duty qualifying them for
full-time coverage and who are immediately assigned to the Ready
Reserve and a "drilling unit" are automatically covered by
$200,000 full-time SGLI and are not eligible to obtain VGLI.  (If
they have already obtained VGLI see paragraph 1007 for
limitations on coverage.)

    b.  A Marine who is released from a period of duty qualifying
them for part-time coverage (unless qualified under paragraph
5002.1b).

    c.  Reservists at the time membership in the Ready Reserve
terminates.  If they have already obtained VGLI, see paragraph
1007 for limitations on coverage.

5003.  LAPSE AND REINSTATEMENT

1.  VGLI coverage will lapse unless the premium is paid when due
or within the grace period of 60 days.

2.  If VGLI lapsed for failure to pay timely premiums, the
insured will receive notification of the lapse and a
reinstatement application form.  The insured may apply for
reinstatement at any time within five years of the date of the
unpaid premium.  If the reinstatement application is submitted
within six months of the date of lapse the insured need only
provide evidence that he or she is in the same state of health on
the date of reinstatement as he or she was on the date of lapse.
If the reinstatement application is submitted more than six
months after the date of lapse the insured must meet good health
requirements.  The completed reinstatement application should be
submitted to the OSGLI.
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5004.  RENEWAL

1.  An insured whose VGLI is in force at the end of a 5 year
coverage period has the privilege of renewing this coverage for
an additional 5 year period.  The individual does not have to pay
all back premiums, but premiums for the current VGLI period must
be paid up to the expiration date.  If coverage has lapsed for
nonpayment of premiums, this coverage must be reinstated before
renewal will be considered.  Reinstatement applications may be
obtained from and submitted to the OSGLI.

2.  Prior to the expiration of the current 5 year coverage
period, the OSGLI will send the insured a renewal form to
continue coverage.  The premium rate for the new period will be
based on the insurer’s age at the time of renewal and the rate
schedule in effect at that time.  The premium rate schedule is
subject to change.

3.  The maximum amount of coverage that may be renewed is limited
to the amount of VGLI in force at the end of the current VGLI
period.  If the amount of VGLI had previously been reduced,
the insured may, within 5 years of the reduction, reinstate the
reduced amount of insurance and continue this coverage for the
renewal period.  The five year period for reinstatement applies
even if it runs into a new term period.  For example, if an
individual reduced his or her coverage at the beginning of the
third year of a term period, he or she may reinstate the reduced
amount during the first two years of the next period.  Medical
evidence of good health may be required for this reinstatement.

4.  Individuals insured under VGLI who are members of the IRR may
renew their VGLI only if:

    a.  their coverage is in force, and

    b.  they are members of the IRR at the time of renewal.

5.  Coverage previously lapsed for nonpayment of premiums must be
reinstated before renewal will be considered.

5005.  VGLI FORMS AND PAMPHLETS

1.  SGL Pamphlet 74-15, How to Convert Your Servicemembers’ Group
Life Insurance to Veterans Group Life Insurance, is available
through normal supply channels and will be given to each
qualified Marine at time of discharge or release from active duty
as prescribed in paragraph 2005.3.
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2.  SGL Pamphlet 74-15 and VA Form 8714, Application for VGLI,
will be mailed by the VA to each Marine at the permanent address
shown on the DD Form 214 approximately one month after an
individual’s discharge or release.  If the information is not
received or if additional information is required, the individual
should contact the nearest VA office.  Information on how to
convert may be obtained by writing to the OSGLI or to DoVA
Regional Office and Insurance Center (290B), Post Office Box
8079, Philadelphia, PA 19101.

5006.  OTHER GOVERNMENT LIFE INSURANCE POLICIES

1.  For information about other government life insurance, call
the VA Insurance Center in Philadelphia toll-free (800) 669-8477.
Specialists are available between the hours of 0830 and 1800,
Eastern Standard Time to discuss premium payments, insurance
dividends, changes of address, policy loans, naming beneficiaries
and reporting the death of the insured.

2.  Written correspondence should include policy number,
veteran’s VA file number, date of birth, social security number,
branch of service and date of service and may be sent to one or
two VA insurance centers:

    a.  For states east of the Mississippi River, or for any
policy which is being paid by a deduction from VA benefits,
military retired pay or a checking account, send to the Regional
Office and Insurance Center, Box 8079, Philadelphia, PA 19101.

    b.  For states west of the Mississippi River, and for the
states of Minnesota, Wisconsin, Illinois, Indiana and
Mississippi, send to the Regional Office and Insurance Center,
Bishop Henry Whipple Building, St. Paul, MN 55111
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